



AMESBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at The Bowman Centre
on Tuesday 6th July 2021 at 7.15pm
PRESENT:   Cllr A Williams (Mayor), Cllr D Kuczera (Deputy Mayor), Cllr J Swindlehurst, Cllr I Mitchell, Cllr A Brindley, Cllr T Edwards, Cllr R Crook, Cllr M Devendran, Cllr S Hedge, Cllr R Yuill, Cllr T Mears, Cllr M Verbinnen, Cllr E Taylor
IN ATTENDANCE:  Mrs W Bown (Town Clerk), Mrs A Membery (Admin Officer)
VISITING PUBLIC: 6 (including Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling)
POLICE:  None 
PRESS:  None
	1.

2.

3.

4.

5.
	Public questions/statements

A resident spoke of the recent damage to trees within the area and confirmed that CCTV footage was available. 

A resident asked if a news sheet could be produced highlighting the youth facilities in Amesbury.  
A meeting was recently held between Cllr R Yuill and the police to look at the parking problems around the Archers Gate & Kings Gate estate. 

The Town Council was thanked for recent resurfacing work at Bonnymead Park and for keeping Lords Walk tidy. 
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Cllr Strange who was on holiday.
Public questions/statements

Cllr Blair-Pilling gave a verbal report of the recent Amesbury Area Board and raised concerns about the upcoming closure of the A360 and the diversion through Amesbury.  It was noted that Area Board meetings are held on the first Monday of the month and everyone is welcome to attend.  The next meeting is to be held remotely via Teams on 2nd August.
Consideration of candidate for co-option to the Town Council

Following a paper ballot, Mr Michael Brannon was duly elected and took his seat on the Town Council. 

To approve the minutes of the last meeting dated 08 June 2021. 
The minutes were approved and signed as a true record.

To receive declarations of interest from members.

Cllr Crook would declare an interest as necessary through the meeting.

Cllr Swindlehurst declared an interest in item 15.

Cllr Kuczera declared an interest in item 15.
Cllr Yuill declared an interest in item 18.

Cllr Verbinnen declared an interest in item 11. 
Mayor’s remarks (report)

The Mayor reported that he had attended a recent Pubwatch meeting and 
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	14.

14.1

14.2

15.

16.

17.

18.

19.

20.
21.

22.

23.


	the funeral of past Councillor Dennis Brown.  

Early discussions have been held regarding Christmas celebrations in Amesbury.
An issue with the external light at the public toilets is being investigated. 
The Mayor confirmed that no complaints have been received from residents of Seymour Gardens regarding a spotlight shining into the property from The Kings Arms, an issue highlighted at the Town Meeting. 
Clerk’s Update (to deal with any business from the last meeting)

The Clerk confirmed that clarification was being sought from the Amesbury branch of the Royal British Legion regarding this year’s Remembrance Parade & Service. 

Councillors’ Questions and Statements

Cllr Edwards commented on the anti-social behaviour in the Archers Gate & Kings Gate area.  

Cllr Mitchell reported on the A303 meeting and the grants that would be

available.

Cllr Yuill reported on the lack of police officers in the Amesbury area. He has written to the Police and Crime Commissioner’s Officer to ask for more support. 

Cllr Yuill reported that he has chased Wiltshire Council regarding the repair work to Byway 20.

Cllr Mears reported that some of cracks had appeared between the new and old wetpour at Bonnymead Park.

Cllr Verbinnen reported that talks have been held between the LYN (Local Youth Network) and the Stonehenge School about setting up a Youth Council.   
Future discussions surrounding the long-term future of Holders Field will be needed.

Planning matters

Following recommendations by the planning committee it was resolved to support the following applications:

PL/2021/04610 – Remove rear conservatory and replace with single storey extension and associated works.  40 London Road.

PL/2021/04796 – Construction of single storey extension to south west elevation incorporating detached outhouse.  4 Aragon Close.

PL/2021/04968 – Proposed loft conversion with rear dormer window.  4 Avon Buildings.

PL/2021/05260 – Tow storey rear extension on top of existing single storey rear extension.  35 Holders Road.

PL/2021/05301 – Variation of condition 2 of 20/06551/FUL to allow alterations to the site layout and parking configuration Plot B. Solstice Park, Mid Summer Place.

PL/2021/05372 – Proposed installation of two rapid electric vehicle charging stations.  Two existing space will become EV charging bay, along with associated equipment.  McDonalds Drive Thru, Mid Summer Place. 

Following recommendations by the planning committee it was resolved to object to the following applications:

PL/2021/04303 – Proposed attached 2 bed house.  8 Highfield Road.

Following recommendations by the planning committee it was resolved not to comment to the following applications:
PL/2021/05007 -  Construct a timber carriage house in domestic rear garden, erect on a concrete edge beam.  Meadowgate, 11 Granary Lane.

PL/2021/06193 – Notification of proposed works to trees in conservation area.  T1 Yew – fell.  T2 Yew – fell.  T3 Sorbus – fell.  Tumbling Bay, 50 Church Street. 
Town Meeting issues: to consider matters raised by members of the public at the Town Meeting:

· The paving stones outside the Co-op are cracked.  Ongoing issue to be repaired by Wiltshire Council

· Litter bins are in disrepair and in need of painting.  It was noted that Wiltshire Council will not replace broken litter bins and queried whether the Town Council should consider painting them.  To be discussed further at a later date.
· The wall by the notice board needs painting.  It was noted that the wall is private property.
· There is a telegraph pole in Salisbury Street that serves no purpose.  The Admin Officer has contacted SSE regarding removal of the pole.

· Night-time noise/music from pubs is an issue for residents.  The sound is above the acceptable limit.  It was noted that the police and landlords are doing all they can to keep noise to a minimum.  All complaints / concerns should be forwarded to Wiltshire Council.  

Cllr Mears left the meeting.

· The spotlight from the Kings Arms is disturbing residents of Seymour Gardens.  It was confirmed that the landlord has done what he can to improve the situation.   

Cllr Mears returned to the meeting.
Payment of accounts: to note the income and expenditure accounts for June 2021.
Income - £3,018.00
Expenditure - £71,525.00

History Centre Update:

To agree a variation to the contract figure

To agree changes to the construction detail.

Cllr Verbinnen declared an interest and left the room.
Proposed:  Cllr Kuczera
Seconded:  Cllr Edwards
Resolved:  to support the variation to the contract figure 

Cllr Verbinnen returned to the meeting. 

To receive a report from the Amenities Committee meeting date 22nd June 2021.
Cllr Verbinnen reported that working parties have now been set up and that the youth shelter would be installed at the Glen Collier Skate Park.

The Town Council will take part in the Queen’s Jubilee tree planting scheme.

Cllr Crook stated that Byway 20 should remain open for both vehicles and pedestrians, asking that simple alterations be considered to make this possible.
The Mayor requested an alteration to the minutes to include flying of the Union Flag at the Bowman Centre.

To receive recommendations from the Amenities Committee:

To redesign Bonnymead, including car park improvement, play equipment, toilet facility.  Plan to be presented at a future meeting.

Proposed:  Cllr Verbinnen
Seconded:  Cllr Crook
Resolved:  to support the redesign of Bonnymead, including car park improvement, play equipment, toilet facility.  Plan to be presented at a future 
meeting.

To investigate the installation of compostable toilets at Stockport Avenue.

Proposed:  Cllr Verbinnen
Seconded:  Cllr Brindley
Resolved:  to investigate the installation of compostable toilets at Stockport Avenue.

To adopt a programme of ceremonial flag flying

Proposed:  Cllr Verbinnen
Seconded:  Cllr Swindlehurst
Resolved:  to adopt a programme of ceremonial flag flying. 
Sub-committee update

Funfair – Cllr Kuczera reported that the committee hadn’t yet met as they were waiting for additional information.

Fireworks – Cllr Verbinnen reported that a site meeting had been held at Amesbury abbey. 

Cllr Swindlehurst and Cllr Kuczera left the room

To consider the purchase of the Wyndham Hall by the Town Council. 
Cllr Devendran confirmed that the application to register the Wyndham Hall as an Asset of Community Value had been rejected.  

Proposed:  Cllr Williams
Seconded:  Cllr Hedge
Resolved:  for the finance committee to look into buying the Wyndham Hall and the running costs.  

Proposed:  Cllr Williams
Seconded:  Cllr Crook
Resolved:  to appeal against the decision not to register the Wyndham Hall as an Asset of Community Value. 
Cllr Swindlehurst and Cllr Kuczera returned to the meeting.

Confirmation of outside body representation.
The outside body representation was approved. 
To agree to support a request for Highways Improvement – Coltsfoot Close/Holders Road.

Proposed:  Cllr Williams
Seconded:  Cllr Swindlehurst
Resolved:  to support the Highways Improvement request – Coltsfoot Close/Holders Road. 

To agree a response to Street Trading consent application.

Proposed:  Cllr Williams
Seconded:  Cllr Verbinnen
Resolved:  to object to the Street Trading consent application due to Highway safety and litter nuisance.
Report from Outside Bodies:  Amesbury Area Board. 
Cllr Devendran reported that that concert has been organised at Evergreen Court by Health & Wellbeing Panel. 
Neighbourhood Plan – update. 

Cllr Mitchell reported that the Amesbury Neighbourhood Plan Facebook page had been resurrected and had been registered with Wiltshire Council planning authority.  
To resolve to participate in the lighting of beacons on 22nd June 2022 to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.
Proposed:  Cllr Williams
Seconded:  Cllr Crook
Resolved:  to participate in the lighting of beacons on 22nd June 2022 to mark the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee. 

To resolve to request a reduction of speed limits in Amesbury

Proposed:  The Mayor
Seconded:  Cllr Hedge
Resolved:  to support a request to reduce speed limits in Amesbury on Porton Road, Countess Road, Holders Road, Pendragon Way, Salisbury Street, High Street and Church Street

To consider a Waiting and Parking Restriction application from The Stonehenge School.

Proposed:  Cllr Hedge
Seconded:  Cllr Brindley
Resolved:  to support a Waiting and Parking Restriction application from the Stonehenge School. 
Date of next meeting:  7.15pm on Tuesday 3rd August at The Bowman Centre. 

Meeting closed at 8.45pm
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